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By the time this Newsletter lands on your doorstep we will have started the school holidays and I am sure that the increase 
of paddlers in the stream and walkers/bikers heading down the Ebor Way will remind us of that!  It never ceases to amaze 
me how many people just want to stop off here - for a drink and snack at The Bakery or up at The Park,  an ice cream from 
Hovingham Stores, a pint or glass of wine in the garden of the Worsley or just to park their car at the village hall and take a 
wander round the village. 

This time of year, finds me in the front garden much more - trying to keep the weeds at bay (almost impossible!) and the 
flowers blooming, and invariably I have conversations with passersby, the majority of whom tell me how lucky I am to live 
here. 

Sometimes it takes someone else pointing out the obvious - but they are right, we do live in an incredibly beautiful place, 
but what we also have that they don't see is a community who really cares about their village and what happens to it.  
Reading this newsletter really brings home how hard so many people work to look after this place, this rather magnificent 
place, that we are lucky enough to call home.                      Debs Hugill 
 

Keep those stories coming to newsletter @hovingham.org.uk - Next edition copy deadline is 20th October 2019  
           
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 

Welcome to the Hovingham and Scackleton Newsletter 

 

   

 

Please note: from 7th July holders on concessionary bus passes will be able to 

travel on the 08.10am service from Hovingham to Malton 

 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Please take care when travelling to and from Malton around 3pm and 4pm as the bus times vary depending on day of 

week, schooldays, holidays and possibly the phase of the moon! 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

Bus Timetable change from 7th July 

-No change to Scackleton service 
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Hovingham Bakery has entered the Minster FM ‘Best Café or Tearoom’ category of the 

Listener Choice Awards. 

On Monday 19th August the first round of voting will open, and close at midnight on Friday 
13th September with the top six in each category (by votes) going through to the second 
round of voting which will open on Tuesday 17th September. Existing votes will be carried 
forward and this final round of voting will close at 5pm on Friday 18th October before the 
awards ceremony the Monday. 
If you would like to support your local bakery go to the website  
 

https://www.minsterfm.com/local-events/listenerchoiceawards.php  

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Support your local Hovingham Bakery  

   

 
 

Firstly, can we say a big thank you to you all for your lovely comments, words of 

encouragement and patience over the last few months.  Lots of you have been in 

touch asking the million-dollar question of when we will be open and we are pleased 

to say, officially, it will be Wednesday, 31st July. 

The Hovingham Inn has undergone an intensive, full transformation, to bring it up to 

date but retaining the traditional feel of an old country Inn.   

We have a new cellar and a brand-new kitchen for Richard and his new chef.  Those of 

you familiar with the old Malt Shovel will see a huge difference but the pubs best 

features have been sympathetically restored. 

Going forward, you are more than welcome to bring your dogs into the bar area and 

children are welcome throughout the pub.  Dining can be taken in the bar or the dining 

room and we would ask that bookings be made as and when you wish to eat on future 

visits.   

If you would like to make a booking please ring 01653 628428 or drop us an email on 

eat@hovinghaminn.co.uk   Please keep checking the website for further information 

and updates. 

We look forward to seeing you all again and welcoming you to The Hovingham Inn. 

 

 

Hovingham Inn opens 31st July 

Richard & Lindsey Johns 

 

   

 
 

This car boot sale will be in aid of the 

Church Repair Fund. 

Stalls are available and a Café in the 

Village Hall will provide refreshments 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Hovingham Car Boot Sale Monday 26th August 

   
 

 

Hovingham Church and Chapel both have boxes into which villagers are invited to 
donate any food that they can spare. Then periodically the contents of these boxes are 
delivered to the collecting points in Malton and Norton, where volunteers sort it into 
small amounts to distribute to those in desperate need. 
 
 

Over the last few years there has been a constant increase in the demand for help and 
although the inhabitants of Ryedale have shown themselves to be generous, donations 
have not been able to keep up with this rapid increase of demand. So please donate, it 

will not be wasted.                                                             Hovingham Church and Chapel 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 

 

Hovingham Food Banks – Please donate  
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Hovingham bowling club received a gift this week in memory of its 
former chairman and the many ‘happy days’ he spent on the bowling 
greens in the district. 
Mrs Carol Battersby, widow of Ian Battersby, presented an outdoor 
seat to Hovingham Bowling Club last night (Monday) just before the 
start of the club’s league match against Welham. It carries the 
inscription “Ian Battersby 20.5.36 – 2.10.18 Happy Days” 
Mrs Battersby, who was accompanied by members of her family, 
said: “Sport was a very big part of Ian’s life. Bowling made him very 
happy and he loved his local club…hence the choice of words in the 
inscription.” 
Mr Malcolm Hutton, the current chairman, who joined Mrs Battersby 
to unveil the seat, during a short ceremony in front of members, 
expressed the club’s gratitude for the gift. He said: “Ian made a 
significant contribution to our club both as a player and as its 
chairman and the gift is a lovely visible way of remembering him 
every time we play bowls.” 
Hovingham Bowling Club went on to beat Welham 8-2. 
 

Mr Hutton said later that a game of bowls each week on a 
summer evening or afternoon on one of the many picturesque 
village bowling greens in Ryedale was a very enjoyable and very 
affordable sport and made many people happy.  
 

Hovingham Bowling Club was formed in 1933 and he stressed that it was important to ensure that the game remained in 
good shape and popular in Ryedale. Most clubs were always looking for people of all ages who were interested in taking up 
the game. 

If you are interested in becoming a member of Hovingham Bowling Club please contact 
 Mr Hutton on 01653 628222 or via info@hovinghamfireplaces.co.uk 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

‘Happy Days’ remembered on the Bowling Green  

   

 
 

Community Events and Fund Raising  
Following the success of the very popular two-night concert with Luke Jackson at St 
George's Church in Scackleton earlier in the year, the Parish Church Council is keen to 
encourage more community activities & events utilising the church as a venue. 
 

In addition to the church’s main role as a place of worship, most locals see the church 
as a village asset and resource, which is currently underused for community activities 
& events, apart from periodical Action Group meetings and Hovingham with 
Scackleton Parish Council meetings.  
  

Logistical issues such as car parking and toilet facilities to support future events are being investigated and funded in order 
ensure that the church is properly equipped to use as a venue. 
 

The Community Events Committee is a team of five who will be driving community fundraising events in 
support of the church, village and local charities. The committee will be headed by Rob Matthews & 
Nicole Robson.  
Our first meeting involved a brainstorm of ideas for events / activities we could hold in the village, 
indoors and outdoors. However, if anyone has ideas, then we would love to hear from you. 

 

We are also looking for volunteers to help organise and staff future events. 
The more people we have getting involved, the easier it will be to run successful events. 

So please get in touch! 
 

Contact details are Nicole nicolelouttit@btinternet.com 
or Rob robmatthews1960@yahoo.co.uk 

 

 The first Community Event will be held in early October and will be a music event featuring the local band Work-Shy 
 The second Community Event will be a Scottish musician called Charlie Harrigan in November. 

 Details to be shared soon!        Nicole Robson 
 

 

Scackleton News  
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After many hours of work by the team you should have received 
your copy of the report. 

If you have not please contact - Ann Chapman 627171 
 

The Findings 

There was outstanding participation in the 2018 Survey (84%) and the results 

provided a valuable window into the priorities and challenges experienced 

by residents and provide a Focus for 2019 and beyond. 
 

Residents value their environment; they feel safe and want to protect it: 

• Local views, peace and quiet, wildlife and walks and community spirit 

• Sympathetically manage limited housing and other developments to maintain the village aesthetic while opposing 

some inappropriate housing and “industrial” developments, such as fracking 

• Limit speed of vehicles everywhere in the village 

• Safe crossing places needed 

• Reduce noise, vibration and intrusion of heavy goods vehicles and enforce hours of operation 

• Dissuade inconsiderate drivers re parking, avoiding pavements and damaging verges 

• Encourage prompt reporting of highway, pavement and other faults 
 

Residents felt strongly the need to reduce the village “carbon footprint” by: 

• Strong support for increased Recycling, Reuse and Reduced consumption and more Energy Efficiency measures 

• There was significant support for promotion of renewable energy uptake and community energy schemes 

• There was significant support for a Swap Shop, Repair Hub and Share Shed 
 

Residents highly value their local services and want to encourage and support them: 

• Local businesses:  Bakery, Hotel, Pub, The Park, Village Shop and Farmers 

• Churches, Village Hall, and Market 

• Mobile services, Library and Post Office were valued 

• Newsletters, Notice Boards, Word of Mouth and Websites keep residents well informed 

• Volunteers are valued and appreciated 

• GP Surgery, more local appointments would be welcome together with more medicines available in Hovingham 

• Public transport, more services would be welcome  

• Police, a more visible Police presence and enforcement would be welcomed 
 

And one common request, Residents would like to see mobile phone coverage established and improved. 
 

What Happens next? 
 

Reports and letters have been sent to all those partners who can help the Community implement an Action Plan, including: 
 

• Community First NYorks    GP Surgery    Hovingham Estate 

• Hovingham Village Hall   Hovingham Village Market  Howardian Hills AONB  

• Kevin Hollinrake, our MP  NY County Council   NYCC Councillor Caroline Goodrick  

• Parish Council and Councillors  Post Office      Police and Commissioner Julie Mulligan  

• RDC and Councillor Clare Docwra Ryedale Community Officer Faye Snowden     Ryedale Streetscene  
     and others 

 

Meetings will soon be organised with those that can help to decide on a way forward 
 

Keep an eye out in future Newsletters and on the Website for news on progress and 

opportunities to be involved in making a real difference   
 

Village Survey Results and what happens next? 
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Attracting admiring comments from both stallholders and visitors, we introduced a new look in June with the purchase of 

blue striped stall covers. Needless to say, they were duly christened on their first use with a light shower of rain. Sunny 

warm weather in July brought out many visitors (and dogs) and also at this time of year, holiday makers too. 

We’re reminding visitors to use the designated parking areas. We include a message in the Market News sent out to over 

500 visitors a week before the market. We also post reminders on Twitter and on the Market Facebook page to encourage 

considerate and responsible parking.  

We continue to attract guest stalls who often bring something different 

and unusual.  Yorkshire Blankets are woven from redundant yarns from 

Yorkshire mills saving unnecessary waste from landfill. Christine Addley is 

a chair seater from Leavening with over forty years of experience in 

canework, rushwork and upholstery.  Insideout Garden Art make 

waterproof outdoor canvases bringing personalised art to the garden. 

Our community stalls included Freddie’s Fight to raise funds for local boy, 

Freddie for his treatment, along with Yorkshire Wildlife Trust, Slingsby 

Duck Race, and the Church Clock appeal. Community Cafés were run by, 

and raised funds for, the Hovingham Playground Group and Friends of 

Hovingham School. Josh Finn brought calm with his singing and music. If 

you like to know more about Josh’s chilled and melancholic acoustic folk 

music, seek out Wounded Bear. 

The market is 100% volunteer run from the bookings and publicity to the setting up and taking down and everything else 

that’s involved. If you’re interested in having a chat about volunteering, ask the market manager or any of the volunteers 

wearing yellow vests or contact themarket@hovingham.org.uk  

The next markets are on Saturday 3rd August and Saturday 7th September, 1030-1330. 

Thank you for your continued support. 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Hovingham Village Market News 
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You may have spotted a few regular runners around the village recently. The grandly named “Hovingham Running Club” 
came to be at the start of this year as a result of one of those casual conversations over a few Christmas drinks with 
friends. Yes, it was one of those great ideas “let’s start running and do a 10km next year”. Well “next year” soon began and 
suddenly the realisation dawned that to run 10km, it was necessary to stand up, walk out of the door in January and start 
running.  
With the support and encouragement of Hovingham’s Iron Man, Jason Bertucci, as coach, Will Howard and Andy Royle 
have started training. They created a What’s App group and a rallying call for others to join them in their quest to increase 
their fitness and tackle a race. A few months into their training, and with a positive, can do attitude, Will and Andy decided 
to aim high and registered for a half marathon not having run in any organised event before.  

So, in two months, on Sunday 13th October 2019 our valiant runners are 
participating in the Royal Parks Half Marathon. This stunning 13.1mile route will 
provide some distraction from the effort required to run around the capital’s 
world-famous landmarks, and four of London’s eight Royal Parks – Hyde Park, The 
Green Park, St James’s Park and Kensington Gardens.  

They are both raising money for Yorkshire Air Ambulance which is an independent 
charity well known locally and needs to raise £12,000 per day to keep both of 
Yorkshire’s air ambulances in the air and maintained. The charity provides a 
lifesaving rapid response emergency service to 5 million people across 4 million 
acres of Yorkshire.  

With a pint in his hand, Will said “we’re not the most likely of runners but we’re 
going to do this. We’re really grateful to those who are sponsoring us and by doing 
so, they’ll be saving lives in this region.” 

If you’d like to sponsor Will and Andy, go to https://uk.virginmoneygiving.com/Will-Howard-RoyalParks  

Or, have a chat with our intrepid runners next time you see them pounding the footpaths around Hovingham. 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

   

 
 

 

 

 

 

From Jest to Test 

   

 
 

Enjoy breath-taking views towards Hovingham, the Howardian Hills and the North York Moors with this 2-hour circular walk 

from the pretty village of Nunnington. 

Drive to the village of Nunnington, turn left before the bridge and park up safely and courteously in the village. 

• Walk into the village and turn left uphill toward the road junction at 
the top. 

• At the road junction cross the road and continue ahead walking uphill 
along a track between the fields. 

• At the top of the hill at the edge of the bank turn left towards 
Caukleys Bank remembering to stop from time to time to enjoy the 
spectacular views toward Hovingham and beyond. 

• At the road junction, continue ahead along the tree lined track. 

• At the junction of tracks, turn left then turn right along Caukleys Lane. 

• At the tarmac road turn left, look out for the sign for Welburn and 
Kirkbymoorside at a road junction and follow the road round to the 
right. 

• At the bridge turn left over the stile and follow the riverbank with the 
river on your right, continue through next field with river on your right 
to a stile. 

• Cross the stile and continue ahead past the trees as the river bends away to the right.  

• At the next stile, continue directly ahead across the field corner re-joining the riverbank. 

• At next stile, continue ahead along the edge of the field to a gate and continue ahead to Mill Farm. 

• Cross the farm road and with the farm on your left, cross the style and continue ahead to re-join riverbank. 

• At the next stile, continue following the riverbank then turn diagonally left toward the corner of Nunnington Hall 
boundary wall and continue through next gate following the wall on your right and continue ahead through fields to 
stile at the field edge on your right to the tarmac road. 

• Turn right and follow the road towards Nunnington Bridge turning left before the bridge into the village and back to 
your car.                              Clive Birch  

 

A scenic walk from Nunnington 
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Although the weather was not kind to us it improved as we moved through the month. 

Our thanks to Rosemary and Murray Stewart, Jane and Peter Richardson, Kim and Frank Colenso and Jo and Richard Senior 

for opening their gardens. 

The heavens opened at Rosemary and Murrays and we 

thought no one would turn up, but the Hovingham brigade 

and those from the local environs are not easily put off and 

we had a good turnout. 

Similarly, at Peter and Janes people turned up and even 

passing walkers came to enjoy the garden and the coffee 

and cakes. 

Finally, the two gardens in Pasture were very modern and 

delightful and at last the sun shone and we were able to 

enjoy two very different and beautiful gardens. 

Our thanks to all those who provided cakes and who helped at all three gardens and also to the owners of the gardens for 

letting us in and for all their hard work. People were very generous and we made over £600 for Church repairs and it was 

also a great social event for the community.                     Jackie and Graham Mason 

 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Open Gardens   

   

 
 

This took place on Friday 21st June, starting at Hovingham Church. Philip wrote in his 

notes “In the first part of tonight’s recital I would like to honour the late Laurie Gibbon, 

who was for many years Organist of this Church. I do so by playing  the two works that 

he requested for his funeral, namely Edward Elgar’s ‘Chanson de Matin Opus 15 No 1’ 

and ‘JS Bach’s Fugue in E flat major, the St Anne BWV 552’.”Philip continued “Laurie was 

a dedicated musician and I valued very much our conversations about the world of 

music, cathedrals and churches. He was modest to a fault about his abilities as an 

organist, but I found his playing to be extremely sensitive and liturgically aware.”  

This was Philip’s 11th organ crawl, which continued in Slingsby and Barton Churches. The 

first part of the concert at Hovingham was well attended by up to 50 people, showing 

that the event, which raised £146 for the church organ fund, is still very popular. 

  Eddie Lucas  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Philip Moore’s Organ Crawl 

   

 
 

The popular Ryedale Festival took place from 12th to 28th July.  This festival which 

started in 1981, welcomes performers, both established and emerging, from all over 

the world and has a wide-ranging programme of music held in the many spectacular 

and historic venues of Ryedale.  The featured composer this year was Henry Purcell 

with a pop-up version of Dido and Aneas as the opening concert in St Mary’s Church, 

Lastingham.  In addition to classical music there is jazz, folk, poetry, informative talks, 

workshops and exhibitions.  There is a loyal following with many concerts selling out 

within a few days. 

Hovingham Hall is one of the venues and I had a ticket for the concert by the Orchestra of the Age of 

Enlightenment on 14th July.  The programme of music by Bach (played on period specific instruments) sounded 

amazing.  There was a second Candlelit Concert in All Saints’ Church the same night and on 28th July there were 3 

further events in Hovingham including the final concert by the Northern Sinfonia at the Hall. 

This really is a fantastic event and right on our doorstep too.  There is a lot more information on the festival 

website but keep an eye out for the programme next spring if you want to enjoy music in special places.  

Helen Newby 

 

Ryedale Festival 2019 
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  Jan Feb Mar Apr May Jun Jul Aug Sep Oct Nov Dec Total 

2012 49 16 20 148 48 102 110 76 113 97 137 122 1038 

2013 57 24 52 14 83 48 26 55    57 90 55 57 620 

2014 127 58 38 23 35 54 52 94 29         72 108 48 838 

2015 26 20 36 21 89 15 79 67 72 71 110 151 757 

2016 87 54 93 82 24 61 41 68 31 43 82 27 693 

2017 32 73 44 13 43 122 55 76 91 68 57 66 740 

2018 73 34 100 90 34 27 54 52 50 55 74 99 742 

2019 26 23 61 17 48 69        

Avg 64 46 53 57 54 53 56 66 56 74 75 68 715 
              
 

* So, no June drought like 2018, hopefully a sign for a good harvest!   
 

Avg - figures calculated from 1997 to 2018                            Figures reproduced with the permission of Robert Wainwright 

 
 

Rainfall -  Hovingham (in mm) 

   

 
 

I finished my last article by saying that we needed some rain to give the crops a drink. Well thankfully we got some on 28th 

May when half an inch came- 12mm for the metric users! This has then been followed by more during June when we had 

2¾inches (69 mm). Some of the crops up the topside above the village on the thinner ground could perhaps have done 

with some sooner but at least we got some by the end of May. My dad always used to say “a dry May and June is no good 

for the topside land” and this is very true. Thankfully we did not get the heavy deluges that Lincolnshire got which resulted 

in flooding and some crops (especially barley) being flattened. 

The crops have progressed well following the rain and do look well. Overall it has been a good growing season with crops 

going into good seedbeds last Autumn, a kind and not too wet winter and the spring and early summer giving both sun and 

rain.  

The last couple of months have seen the crops receive some fungicide to prevent disease. A downside to the rain is that it 

does increase the disease pressure on the crops. I went through the beans in late June with a fungicide and they were as 

high as the tractor bonnet in places. If you have walked up Middle Way to the wood above Hovingham you will have seen 

them to the right of the track. I just hope they don’t fall over!! 

The combine has had to have more repairs on it than I was hoping. However, given its age it isn’t surprising that things 

wear out and need replacing. Some farms use a contractor’s combine, but we have always had our own. Mine is quite old 

but cheap and easy to repair and gets the job done. It means I can get on when I choose when the conditions are right and 

despite the odd repair and other running costs it is still cheaper than using a contractor.  

I have had my annual Assured Combinable Crops inspection. This involves my 

records being scrutinised to make sure I conform to the standards set out in the 

rule book. Things like, individual field records of time/date/weather rate of all 

inputs, monitoring of grain moisture and temperature in store, pre harvest 

disinfecting of trailers and grain store, calibration and servicing records of sprayer 

and fertiliser spreader and the list goes on…..  The standards must be met so they 

can issue you with stickers that have to go on passports that accompany every load 

of grain that is sold. Without that you cannot sell the grain. This is part of the Red 

Tractor Scheme and hopefully you will have seen the logo on food packaging. 

My Countryside Stewardship areas have done well again this year. The rule book 

says that from 15th July I could either cut them for hay or just chop them down.  

I walked through them just after that date and they were still full of flowers with bees working for pollen and quite a few 

butterflies about. Needless to say, they have not been cut down yet! 

As I am writing this, harvest for some has already started with barley being cut first. The weather forecast is good for next 

week so more fields will be done soon. I am still a couple of weeks away with the oats the first to be ready probably first 

week in August. Let us hope the weather is kind and the crops yield as well as they look. But as the saying goes (my 

saying!) “it’s not a good harvest until it’s all in the shed”!                                                                                               Mark Wilson 
 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Farm News  
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Where does the content of our Landfill bins go after the Collection lorry has taken it away? 

100% used to go to various landfill sites in North Yorkshire. Fortunately, a new facility has opened, the first in the UK to 
use three state-of-the-art technologies – mechanical treatment, anaerobic digestion and energy from waste.  
 

The Allerton Waste Recovery Park (AWRP) today takes all household waste of North Yorkshire and York; following its 
processing 91% of this waste is no longer sent to landfill, instead it becomes electricity (some used on site) with the bulk 
going to the National Grid with enough energy to power over 40,000 homes. 

• AWRP is located near junction 47 on the A1M with the A59 from York to Harrogate in a disused quarry and landfill site.   

• Operational since March 2018; it is jointly owned by North Yorkshire County Council and City of York and operated on 
a 25-year contract by Amey Plc.  

• It processes 320,000 tonnes of waste of which only 9% (29,000 tonnes) cannot be converted to energy and is sent to 
landfill  
 

How it works 
A massive 1.5km of conveyor belts transport the waste after it arrives at Allerton Waste Recovery Park – that’s three 
times the length of the building. While it passes along the conveyors and through the mechanical treatment technology, 
the waste is sorted with magnets, sifting, trommels (large drum shaped sieves) and infra-red detectors so they can pull 
out any recyclables such as plastics and metals which have accidentally been thrown away, which are sent off-site for 
recycling.  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 

The technology also takes out food waste. This goes into the anaerobic digester, where it stays for around 20 to 25 days. 
The digester works like a giant compost heap and helps to create 1.1MW megawatts of renewable energy and agricultural 
fertiliser. 
 

Finally, any remaining items are burned at a minimum of 850˚C and used to generate electricity. The two operating lines in 
the energy from waste facility are each fed via a giant crane grab – each ‘grab’ of waste weighs between five and seven 
tonnes. The energy from waste facility operates 24/7. this generates 24MW of electricity and 4% as an aggregate used in 
the construction industry. Only steam and carbon dioxide leave the chimney (which is monitored by the Environment 
Agency). 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
10 local residents who saw it all for themselves very recently where relieved that such a facility existed to reduce the 
problems of landfill and they agreed the technology was ‘impressive’.  It was interesting to note that ‘public tours’ were 
welcome and staff seemed genuinely proud of the work they were doing and happy to talk to us. And outside, surrounding 
the plant, were extensive planted wildflower meadows absolutely buzzing with bees and bugs.  
 

Despite this impressive achievement, it is not a total solution; residents should still REDUCE their consumption of 
materials; REUSE wherever possible; RECYCLE using recycling collections for clean and uncontaminated paper, plastic, 
glass and metal and recycle other items at the local recycling centres. 
 
Thank you to Mrs Sue Wainwright, the Parish Clerk, for organising our visit to Allerton.  If anyone else is interested in 
visiting the Park they should contact Sue or go on the website  www.allerton-waste-recovery-park.co.uk  
 
 

Visit to Allerton Waste Recovery Park 
 

 

9 

http://www.allerton-waste-recovery-park.co.uk/


 

 

   

 
 

The heat is rising 

Temperatures were expected to hit 36C on Wednesday, 24 
July, and rise further on Thursday, when a number of 
records could be broken. 

While the previous top temperature overall was 38.5C, the 
hottest July day was recorded at Heathrow airport on 1 July 
2015, when temperatures peaked at 36.7C.  

Only three of the top 10 hottest temperatures in the UK 
have been recorded in July, according to Met Office figures, 

the others were all in August. Eight out of the top 10 were 
registered in the past 30 years.  

 

 
 

 

Phew – it’s hot 
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Continuing the series of photographs 

from Self-supporting Village- Life in 

Hovingham, Yorkshire, October 1942. 

 

 

Mrs Hackett (left) and Miss Emily 
Sawdon collect left over wheat tops 
from the fields into a sack, 
Hovingham, Yorkshire. These wheat 
tops will be used to supplement the 
poultry feed rations in the village. 
 
 
It is interesting to see the ladies are 
smartly dressed in their ‘best’ with 
coats and even a hat, there even 
appear to be gloves on the pocket of 
Mrs Hackett’s coat! Did people really 
dress that way to collect wheat 
tops?? Any further information 
would be welcome. 
 

 
These photographs are all of such 

high quality, they give the impression 
this was a ‘Propaganda’ series to 

bolster the war effort. 
 

 
On a sunny afternoon in Hovingham, 
82-year-old Dickinson Oldfield picks 
caterpillars by hand from the cabbages 
grown in the village by the Local 
Produce Association. Mr Oldfield was 
born in Hovingham. 
 
This makes mention of a Village/Local 
produce Association and a search on 
the internet revealed a delightful 12-
minute movie, albeit from the 
Cotswolds but on the same subject, 
growing your own, rabbit club, pig 
clubs, market stall selling for the 
surplus. An echo of current thinking to 
‘buy’ local. 
 
http://cityfarmer.info/cotswold-club-
1944-growing-their-own-the-village-
produce-association-during-ww2/ 
 
 

Mr Oldfield has a job on his hands 

given the number of caterpillar holes 

he is attempting to remedy …… no 

chemicals obviously. 

 
 

 

Hovingham at War 
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Third Energy sale - Third Energy has finalised the sale of its onshore business. The sale of the entire share capital of Third 
Energy Onshore Limited to York Energy (UK) Holdings Ltd was completed on 9th July. York Energy was incorporated in 
February 2019 and is described as an affiliate of Alpha Energy, a US company which invests in “overlooked conventional 
fields”.  Alpha is a new company, set up in March 2017 shortly before its CEO Tom Reed had his contract terminated as CEO 
at JKX on 31 July 2017.  The intention is for Third Energy’s onshore business to continue to operate with the current 
management and staff. Shortly after the sale of Third Energy, Mr Linn, previously Chief Operating Officer of Third Energy 
Onshore was appointed Chief Executive Officer of the new entity Third Energy Onshore Limited (Third Energy Onshore).  

Planning applications – Third Energy has submitted multiple planning application extensions for 17 years for all of its 
Ryedale sites. The purpose of the extensions and justification for the extended length is unknown resulting in speculation. 

The Minerals and Waste Joint Plan - The county, along with the city of York and the North York Moors National Park, have 
been working since 2013 on a joint mineral plan, which will set policy for onshore gas until 2030. Another consultation has 
recently closed about the effect on the plan of a High Court judgement about government support for fracking. 

The background to this was that a landmark legal ruling determined that a key section of the National Planning Policy 
Framework was unlawful. Paragraph 209a required mineral planning authorities ‘to recognise the benefits of onshore oil 
and gas for energy security and transition to a low carbon economy’. 

Elizabeth Ord, the government-appointed inspector overseeing the North Yorkshire Minerals Plan sought comments from 
participants including local authorities, campaign and community groups and shale gas companies on the impact of the 
judgement. The main modifications to the plan cannot be made until Ms Ord has considered the submissions. The North 
Yorkshire region has more than 20 exploration licences, many targeting shale gas. 

It is five years since the first seismic tests were undertaken around Hovingham. Hovingham is in the Petroleum Exploration 
and Development Licence Area PL79.                                                                                                                               Caroline Davis 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

Fracking – what’s happening locally 

   

 
 

It pays to look up when walking as a heron glided silently and gracefully past me early 
one morning. I am lucky to have a garden where I have recently watched several baby 
sparrows being fed by one parent and a very hungry pair of young blackbirds hopping 
after their father hoping for juicy worms.  

There are many treasures to come across in this area and when walking along the 
stream to Nunnington from Ness there was this magnificent old mill I was so unaware 
of. You can turn around a bend and discover a pony leaning over a gate, or some 
hungry young pigs or lambs running up and expecting to be fed.     

                 Sue Goodwill 

There are 45 species of ladybird in Britain, all but one is predatory, feeding mostly on aphids, and cheese sandwiches. The 
one species which is vegetarian (eats leaves) is Subcocidula vigintiquatuorpuntata. Might I recommend 'A field Guide to the 
Insects of Britain and Northern Europe' published by Collins? 
 

PS: Pandas are good at Kung Fu.   PPS: The bit about cheese sandwiches is a joke!                                                          M. Potter 
 

 

 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
   

 

 

 

 
 

 

On the wild side  

 

With SKY/BT Sports and Pool Table 
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Hovingham Tennis Club Report 
   

 

Wimbledon fortnight and the competitions beforehand always seem to give everyone a boost and the desire to get out and 
play increases.  Our lucky members who got to go down to the All England Club this year report having had a great time and 
the weather was just perfect too! 

We have also had LTA level 4 coach Damian Galloway available for adult coaching and from 3 June through 27 July seven of 
our members took advantage of this opportunity. 

The Clubs Summer social tournament was held on Sunday 30 June.  Our secretary Fiona gives the report - 

The day was sunny and warm though the wind provided its own challenge to the play. Sixteen people signed up - perfect for 
the four AstroTurf courts at Terrington School. 

In all, 7 rounds were played, i.e. 28 games - the equivalent of a good 3-set match for everyone. Competitors ages varied from 
75 to 12 and it was a pleasure to welcome young Edgar, on extended holiday from France staying locally with his 
grandparents. Eight-year old Theo, whilst not old enough to compete, was very helpful with occasional ball-boying as well as 
clearing the table after lunch. 

Play stopped at 12 noon. The company then repaired to 
Hovingham Village Hall where Liz Ticehurst, our honorary social 
secretary, had masterminded a wonderful bring-and-share buffet 
lunch. Many thanks to all contributors and especially Liz, who 
coordinated it all. 

Results:  Ladies title was tied between Georgie Meredith - a guest 
- and your Secretary, whilst the Gents title went to Bas Carter - 
narrowly snatching it from his Dad Dom who was last year’s 
winner, thus keeping it in the family. The brand-new club 
trophies, purchased and engraved specially for the event, were 
presented after lunch - see photo 

Thanks to everyone who participated in the day. A most successful event and one that should be an annual fixture. 
 

Team Talk 

With only one match rained out this season to press it has been perfect tennis weather most Monday evenings.  Home 
matches for Hovingham Tennis Club take place at Terrington Prep School and the tennis courts are just the perfect place to 
end a day - on the edge of the valley you can see for miles, and hear the countryside all around you - we are very lucky.   

Hovingham and District League 
It is great to be able to report an upturn in fortune for the first team! - after a very tough start to the season the team has 
gone from strength to strength, and now sits comfortably mid-table.  There are still some strong teams left to play, but stellar 
results over the past couple of weeks have given everyone a huge boost.  A one-point loss to Coxwold was disappointing, but 
convincing wins against Crayke and Wigginton made up for it!  We play the top 3 teams (Alne A, Terrington A and 
Kirbymoorside A) in the last 3 matches, but hopefully we should have done enough to stay in Division One.  Huge thanks go 
out to our team and our super subs too and Captain Murray for keeping this train on the tracks!! 

The B Team continue their great season, they have consolidated on their excellent start and they too are sitting slap bang in 
the middle of division 2 with a fantastic chance to make a late run for glory - their last 3 matches are all against mid-division 
teams and they have a good chance to win them all.  Good luck with those team, well done to you all and Captain Alec for a 
great season. 

Men’s League 
This year Hovingham has entered a team into the Men’s League played Wednesday evenings.  Two doubles pairs play, and at 
the moment we are sitting in 3rd place, joint places with Helmsley.  Malton top the league by 4 points.  A great win this week 
saw the team beat Coxwold 8 sets to nil.  Congratulations to all the players. 

Anyone interested in joining The Tennis Club can contact:     Fiona Bennett Fiona.Bennett@gmail.com  01653 628201 
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Clock Winding – The team take care of winding the clock every week.  Funds are being raised so that the clock can 

be wound automatically.  Following the May Car Boot Sale, the fund now has raised £3,494.80. 

Market – Market is about to celebrate its 10th birthday in October.  If you are interested in helping then please 

contact the market at themarket@hovingham.org.uk  

Playground – The new organising group had a very successful Community Café and are now planning their annual 

working bee which will take place around October.  Anyone who wants to help should contact the group.  

Recycling – The survey demonstrated significant support for improving recycling and the recycling area.  Ryedale 

District Council is planning to refurbish the Hovingham area and details are being awaited. 

Snow Clearing – fortunately this was not required this winter (2018-19) and preparations are being made to ensure 

we are ready for 2019-20. 

Speedwatch – More volunteers are welcome to this team to increase the number of sessions and reduce the speed of 

vehicles in the village. 

Village Survey – The report is now finished and distributed to all households in Hovingham.  Reports and letters are 

being sent to all those partners who can help the Community implement an Action Plan,  

See details in article on Page 4. 
 

Subscribe to 

• Email Diary – This is published weekly to all those registered and also on the website.  Please contact the 

diary@hovingham.org.uk if you have details of any event you would like included or you would like to receive your 

own copy. 

• Neighbourhood Watch – Enables you to help your neighbours and yourself.  You can receive email alerts by 

registering on the website or by email at nhw@hovingham.org.uk  

• Newsletter – Anyone interested in writing articles and/or help editing please contact the team at 

newsletter@hovingham.org.uk  

Websites – The revamped Village Hall website (www.hovingham-village-hall.org.uk) will go live in July and join the 

existing Market and Village Websites.  All continue to receive increasing number of visitors and interest.  Contact 

the Action Group if you have anything you would like included. 

Volunteering – there is something for everyone 
Over 100 volunteers make these activities possible.  There are many different ways you can help depending on your 

experience, age, interests and time available.  It is a great opportunity to get involved and benefit the whole 

Community.  Please contact action@hovingham.org.uk, or Ann or Phil Chapman, for more details and to get involved. 
 

Thank You 
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HOVINGHAM 
Action Group Report has been circulated, no questions. 
Bus Timetable Coastliner have reduced service.  NYCC 
and Coastline are not obligated to consult on this.  
Ryedale Family History Group have expressed their 
concern about the loss of service and impact on users. 
  Concessionary passes are available on the 0810 service 
The Parish Council encourages participation in the 
current consultation which end(ed) on 31st July. 
Dog Bin near Hovingham Inn Substation This has been 
approved and a proposal for a bin in Scackleton was 
agreed in principle. 
Electric Vehicle Charging Point This is on track and we 
await notification whether RDC Community Grant has 
been successful. 
Handrail on York Hill - Hovingham Estate have kindly 
agreed to repair this handrail. 
Hovingham Noticeboard – This now needs replacing and 
perhaps relocation. 
Location of Armistice Tree – The Parish Council await 
confirmation of the location and try of tree. 
RBL – The Parish Council and Village Hall are happy for 
the erection of a temporary flag pole for the 2 weeks 
prior to Remembrance Day.  They await details on 
proposed lighting which has not yet been received. 
Recycling Area – No information is available. 
Repair of seat around tree on top green – Mr J. 
Anderson will be asked to carry out repairs to the seat. 
Parish Councillor Vacancy – still open.  Please contact 
Parish Clerk if interested. 
Village Survey – This has now been published and 
distributed to all Hovingham Households. 

FINANCE 
Report copies are available on the website. 
Agreed to spend up to £150 for dog waste bin near 
electricity sub-station and up to £100 on annual 
maintenance of the flood channel.  
Insurance with Zurich was approved for £558.78. 

PARISH COUNCIL MEETINGS 
All start at 7pm.   
Next meetings are on 18th September, 13th November 
2019 and 8th January 2020 will be in the Hovingham 
Community Room. 

All residents are welcome to attend 
 

Parish Council - News (Meeting at Scackleton on 3rd July) 
 

SCACKLETON 
Action Group – no report since last meeting 
Mobile Home Update – enforcement will be undertaken 
on 4th August however, 4 alpacas have been brought to 
site and a shelter erected, RDC are aware of this. 
 

GENERAL 
Joseph Rowntree Housing Trust – The Parish Council 
have received a request to extend the area from which 
potential residents must reside or be employed.  They 
have agreed to extend this for one specific case and not 
establish a precedent for future applicants. 
Report from Community First - circulated 
Report from Parish Liaison Meetings - circulated CORRESPONDENCE 

• Craig Nattress of the Environment Agency has 
requested to attend meeting on 18th September. 

• YLCA Annual Meeting 2019, apologies will be sent 
• Peacock Brothers, who are working in Hovingham 

Quarry, would like to speak to Councillors at the 
November meeting. 

ANY OTHER BUSINESS 
• A grit bin will be purchased to replace damaged bin in 

Scackleton. 
• The issue of speeding in Scackleton was raised.  

Hovingham Speedwatch will help support this initiative 
from the Scackleton Action Group. 

• HGVs in Park Street continue to be a serious problem.  
Ryedale District Council Mrs C. Docwara has agreed to 
help and make enquiries on what can be done. 

 

Hovingham Estate www.hovingham.co.uk – Monday to Friday 8.30am to 4.00pm 
Residential property - The Estate has residential property to rent, ranging from 2 bedrooms to 5 

bedrooms, all situated within the village.   Contact: The Estate Office on 01653 628771 

Logs for sale - The Estate sell logs in varying load sizes which can be delivered within 
1 mile of Hovingham Village.   Contact: David Teasdale on 01653 628037 

Please note due to harvest logs cannot be delivered during the months of August and 

September. 
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